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SIXTEENTH ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
OF SUFFOLK INTER FAITH RESOURCE
IN THE PIONEER ROOM, CO-OPERATIVE EDUCATION CENTRE
ON TUESDAY 7" SEPTEMBER 2010 AT 6:00pm

AGENDA

Welcome to Members of the Company

Apologies for absence

Minutes of the Fifteenth AGM held on 15" July 2009

Matters arising

The Report of the Board of Trustees

Treasurer's Report and presentation of the accounts for 2009-2010
Appointment of Examiner of Accounts for 2010-2011
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A proposal to change the number of Board Members.

Paragraph 31 of our Memorandum and Articles states

The number of members of the Board shall be not more than 7

The Board proposes that, in accord with paragraph 46, this be altered to read
The number of members of the Board shall be not more than 9
9. Election of Board Members

Our Memorandum and Articles require one third of the Board (2 Members) to stand down at each
AGM and seek re-election if they so wish. Our longest serving members are Jan Lelijveld, Martin
Spettigue and Richard Togher who were appointed on 5th September 2007.

The Candidates are:
a) Existing Board Members.

b) The Revd Canon Charles Jenkin (the Bishop’s Inter-Faith Adviser who has been an observer at
board meetings in the last year.)

c¢) David Hussell (West Suffolk LSP Faiths Rep)
d) Rose Norgate (Waveney SIFRE Circle Organiser)

e) Any Other nominations received by the Company Secretary
(Candidates have to be Company Members and the Company Secretary should receive the
nomination 7 days before the meeting)

10. Any other Business
11. Date of next AGM

The AGM will be followed by the SIFRE Beginning of Year Party for Members,
Associate Affiliate Reps and Friends of SIFRE.

The address of the CO-OPERATIVE EDUCATION CENTRE is 11 Fore Street, Ipswich, Suffolk, IP4 1JW.
There is ample car parking; the car park is accessed from Waterworks Street and the building is suitable
for members with mobility problems.






NEWS OF SIFRE MEMBERS
Revd John Peck

Our longstanding SIFRE Member and tutor, John Peck was a recipient of a Maundy Purse from Her Majesty the
Queen at the Royal Maundy Service held this year in Bury St Edmunds Cathedral.

Mrs Loris Mercia Squirrell

From the Catholic Womens’ League News — Winter 2009.

Long term CWL and National Executive representative for WUCWO and Ecumenical activity, Loris Squirrell was
awarded a Bene Merenti medal at St. Pancras Church,
Ipswich on 25 October ’09.

This was followed by a reception for Loris and her family
in the parish hall. Loris Mercia Squirrell joined the League
in 1945 and represented us at WUCWO Conferences in all
5 continents. She has also held office at section, branch
and regional levels and only recently retired as National
Ecumenical and Interfaith representative on CWL Social
Awareness Committee. She has also been very active in
her hometown of Ipswich in promoting good relations
between different faith groups. She was a school governor
and made sure every child left primary school with a Bible.

She served on the Diocesan Inter-faith Committee and in addition she has worked with refugee families in Ipswich
where she has also been organiser and speaker for Women’s World Day of Prayer. Now 84 she admits to
sometimes feeling tired. She is a great peace-maker and well deserves the papal honour

Judith Fell, Chairman

In the Queen’s Birthday Honours list 2010, Loris was awarded the MBE for services to inter-faith relations in East
Anglia.

Elahe Mojdehi-Watts

Muslim News Awards for Excellence Shortlist
Elahe was shortlisted for a Muslim News Award of Excellence and finished second in her group.

The readership of The Muslim News selected and nominated them, and our distinguished panel of judges
reviewed, deliberated and mused over the list and here they are. The illustrious men, women, children and
projects deemed to be worthy of short-listing for a Muslim News Award for Excellence. These exemplars of good
practice, excellence — our future role models — will be treated to a Gala Evening in the presence of their peers and
other renowned guests in March, when the finalists are announced for the 15 coveted Awards for Excellence.

Her citation for the Community Relations award of Excellence reads:

Elahe Mojdehi has worked tirelessly for the last twenty years to build bridges between the Muslims of Suffolk and
their neighbours. As a founder member of Suffolk Inter-Faith Resource (SIFRE), she has visited many schools
around the county, and shared her faith in secular and religious settings. She has been welcomed as a speaker in
churches where she has moved people by the depth of her faith, and was the first Muslim to be invited to read a
passage from the Qur’an in a Suffolk Church. Over the last twelve months she has been involved in leading a new
SIFRE Abrahamic study course — Shared Stories, jointly led by a Muslim, a Christian and a Jew. She has also helped
train recruits to the county’s local police force, helping build bridges between the community and its police.
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SUFFOLK INTER-FAITH RESOURCE

MINUTES OF THE FIFTEENTH ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
HELD IN THE BOARD ROOM OF SUFFOLK NEW COLLEGE
AT 7.00PM ON JULY 15" 2009

Members Present:

Mrs Cynthia Margaret Capey, Dr William David Capey, Mr Terence Cooper, Ms Verna H Duncan, Mr John Gibbs, Mrs Jean
Gittens,Mrs Irmhild Jacyna, Mr Bernard Jasper, Mrs Vinaya Kulkarni, Dr Jan L M Lelijveld, Mrs C M Lelijveld-Mulder, Mrs
Barbara Mayhew, Revd Cliff Reed, Mr Martin Spettigue, Miss Elizabeth H Sugarman, Mr Richard Togher, Mr Vinay Vasudeva
Guests Present:

Jnanamitra Emmett, John Palmer, Deloreta Williams

1. Welcome.
The President, Revd Cliff Reed, welcomed everyone to the meeting. He gave thanks to all SIFRE’s staff; voluntary and
salaried for all they had achieved in the last year. The Chairman of SIFRE then conducted the rest of the meeting.

2. Apologies.

Apologies for absence were received from:

Mr Roger Abbott, Mrs Linda Atkins, Mrs Prabjot Kaur, Mr Mojlum Khan, Mrs Wendy Mulford-Bevan, Ms Margaret
Nelson, Revd Dr John Parr, Mrs Liz Pichon, Dr John Rudge, Mr Peter John Watson, Miss Elizabeth Watthews

3. Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 16" July 2008.

The minutes of the Annual General Meeting, held on 16" July 2008 were made available for Members at the start of the
meeting. It was unanimously agreed that they be accepted as a true and correct record of that meeting and they were
signed by the Chairman.

4, Matters Arising.

Minute 14/5 — The chairman echoed the President’s thanks to all of SIFRE’s staff and especially Bernard, Linda and
Richard for their help in the Centre and to Suffolk New College and University Campus Suffolk for their ongoing support.
Minute 14/5 — Cynthia reported that the WEA was able to accept speakers not on the National Register as long as the
class facilitator was registered. SIFRE was still working with WEA.

5. The Report of the Board of Trustees.

This was made available at registration before the start of the meeting and the Chairman allowed the meeting a few
more minutes to read through it.

David commented on the Board’s decision not to appoint successors to the Faiths Officer and Community Liaison Officer
until the consequences of the Boundary Committee report on the future governance of Suffolk was known. Current
wisdom suggested that it was increasingly unlikely for Suffolk to go Unitary and SIFRE would start canvassing for funding
from the existing Councils of Suffolk. The National Inter-Faith Week (15" to 21°* November was highlighted and Cynthia
spoke about the processes leading to the appointment of Faith Reps for the Local Strategic Partnerships of Suffolk and
gave the names of the recently appointed reps. Irmhild expressed her appreciation of the Seniors’ tea Parties.

The Report was accepted by the meeting.

6. Treasurer’s Report and presentation of the Accounts for 2008-2009.

The Annual Accounts were included in the document containing the Annual Report. The Treasurer expressed his
ongoing gratitude to Clive Mees, our ever willing Examiner of Accounts. He then briefly went through the report,
pointing out significant features. He explained that the £4K increase in funds as compared to last year was largely due to
the reduced salary bill because two staff left and were not replaced. He highlighted the increase in income from schools
work and the decrease in income from other contract tutor work. He associated the first with the impetus of the SACRE
syllabus on schools and the second to the ‘credit crunch’. He reported that SIFRE’s finances remained in a reasonable
state. Elizabeth Sugarman proposed and Richard Togher seconded that the accounts be accepted and the Members of
the Company unanimously accepted the Report and Accounts of the Trustee Directors.

7. Appointment of Examiner of Accounts for 2010 2010.

David Capey expressed his gratitude to Clive Mees who examined the accounts just presented. Clive has agreed to
examine next year’s accounts and David proposed that he be reappointed. The Members unanimously accepted the
proposal.

8. Election of Board Members.

The Chairman reported that there were three vacancies on the Board as Cynthia Capey and Jean Gittens had to stand
down but were prepared to stand for re-appointment in accord with the Articles of the Company and Liz Peck had
requested to stand down for personal reasons. Cynthia Capey was proposed by Cliff Reed and seconded by Barbara
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Mayhew, Jean Gittens was proposed by David Capey and seconded by Jon Lelijveld and Vinay Vasudeva was proposed by
David Capey and seconded by Elizabeth Sugarman. There were no other candidates and they were elected unanimously.

9. Any other business.

Cynthia Capey reported on our Inter-Faith Week plans to date. These included:

> A Harvest of People event and special service in the Cathedral —individuals are being invited to prepare their stories for
the updating of ‘Sharing our stories’.

> A lecture by David Jones on the Europe as a source of the problems which led to the Holocaust

> A Faiths Marketplace at Lowestoft College.

> An inter-faith celebration at Ipswich Hospital.

> the playing of the Diversity Game by District Councillors.

10. Date of next meeting.
It was agreed that the date of the next AGM would be on 14" July 2010.

The meeting concluded at 7:50pm.



REPORT OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEE DIRECTORS FOR 2009 - 2010

The Board of Suffolk Inter-Faith Resource (SIFRE) is pleased to present its Report and Financial Statement for the
year ending 31° March 2010.

Reference and Administrative Details of the Charity, its Trustees and Advisers

The Charity is an Incorporated Private Limited Company (Company No 2992865) registered on 22 November 1994
and registered as a charity on 6 December 1994. The registered address of the Company is The Long Street
Building, c/o University Campus Suffolk, Waterfront Building, 19 Neptune Quay, Ipswich. IP4 1QJ.

The Charity has accommodation which is provided by University Campus Suffolk . This accommodation houses a
library and resource centre, an office, and a meeting room. It is furnished with fittings provided by the college
and / or donated by other supportive groups.

The Honorary Life President of SIFRE is Revd. Clifford M Reed
The Honorary Officers of the Board for 2009 — 2010 are:

Martin Spettigue Chairman
Martin Spettigue Company Secretary
William David Capey Treasurer

Members of the Board for 2009 — 2010

Joint Vice-Chairman

Cynthia Margaret Capey (Appointed 16t July 2006)

William David Capey (Appointed 16" July 2008)

Jean Gittens (Appointed 16" July 2006)

Jan Lelijveld (Appointed 5™ September 2007)

Martin Spettigue (Appointed 5™ September 2007)
. Joint Vice-Chairman

Richard Togher (Appointed 5™ September 2007)

Vinay Vasudeva (Appointed 15% July 2009

The Charity’s Bankers are:
The National Westminster Bank plc. Ipswich Tavern Street Branch.

The Independent Examiner is:
Mr Clive Mees, Retired Lecturer in Business Studies, Suffolk New College, Ipswich.

Structure, Governance and Management

The charitable company is constituted as a limited company and is governed by its memorandum and articles of
association.

Membership of SIFRE
SIFRE recognises three categories of membership. These are:

MEMBERS OF THE COMPANY: are those individuals who have registered their membership with the Company and
have paid their annual subscription fee.

] They are eligible to attend and vote at General Meetings,
] They can stand for election to the Board,

] They receive all SIFRE’s mailings,

] They get reduced fees for SIFRE run courses,



] They can attend SIFRE open meetings free of charge.
] They can attend meetings of the Forum of Faiths,
] They pay an annual subscription of £15

ASSOCIATES: are individuals who support and engage in the activities of SIFRE but do not wish to be involved in
the running of the Company.

] They will receive all SIFRE mailings except Company Members’ mailings,
] They can attend but not vote at General Meetings,

] They get reduced fees for SIFRE run courses,

] They can attend SIFRE open meetings free of charge,

] They can attend meetings of the Forum of Faiths,

] They will pay an annual subscription of £10.

AFFILIATE GROUPS: are established faith groups and other similar organisations who wish to be involved in Inter-
Faith activity.

] They will receive all SIFRE mailings except Company Members’ mailings,

] They will be invited to appoint two of their number to serve on the Forum of Faiths,
] They will pay an annual subscription of £25.

] They can attend SIFRE open meetings free of charge,

] They can attend but not vote at General Meetings.

Company Membership has increased by 12 this year, all other categories of membership showed little change. A
list of Members, Associate and Affiliate bodies is appended to this report.

The Board of SIFRE

The Board of the Suffolk Inter-Faith Resource comprises up to 7 members who are elected by the Company
Members at the Annual General Meeting which is normally held in July. Board members normally serve for a
period of 3 years, one third of the Board standing down each year. Those who stand down may seek re-election
to the Board at the AGM. The Officers of the Board are appointed at the first Board Meeting following the AGM.
The Board met four times in 2009 — 2010

All the meetings were quorate.
SIFRE Staff

In the year 2008 — 2009, SIFRElost two of its salaried staff who took up full time posts elsewhere. The Board
decided that, because of uncertainties relating to the UK’s financial plight and the awaited outcome of the
Boundary Committee deliberations about the future governance of Suffolk, it would not seek to fill these two
posts for the foreseeable future. It accepted a proposal that Cynthia Capey recruit and lead a team of voluntary
Faiths Officers.

Subsequent events have confirmed the Board’s reticence in making any salaried appointments and under
Cynthia’s leadership, the volunteer Faiths Officer team now meets on a regular basis and assists with SIFRE’s
range of statutory and other commitments.

The Assistant to the Faiths Officer , Anna-Marie Allbones, continues to be the presence in the SIFRE Centre but we
were sad to say goodbye to Liz Pichon in Bury St Edmunds who has moved to a new college post in Canterbury.
Rose Norgate continue her sterling work as Faith Officer in Waveney. David Capey is the voluntary Executive
Officer and he continues to manage tutor booking. Bernard Jasper has helped out in the Centre nearly every
Tuesday.

SIFRE’s staff continue to explore the extent and limitations of their involvement in statutory committees but
recognise that such engagement is invaluable in terms of networking and awareness raising.

Cynthia and her team now offer their time to the various committees on diversity and equality.

The 2010 Holocaust Memorial event was arranged by a committee of interested parties chaired by Matt Hales-
Khan of SCC and SIFRE provided funds for the employment of Roxanne Holland who helped manage the event
which was based in UCS.
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Anna-Marie remains the telephone voice of SIFRE and “keeper” of the Centre. Apart from acting as receptionist
and assistant to Cynthia, she is responsible for checking SIFRE’s stock of books at the Centre, recording the
borrowing of resources and generally keeping things ship-shape.

In 2009-2010, SIFRE again engaged the services of about 70 faith tutors who were employed on an “as needed”
basis. SIFRE charged its clients for their services and paid the tutors an hourly rate and out of pocket expenses.
Some tutors chose to donate their earnings to SIFRE. Tutors who are also members of the Board of SIFRE are not
paid for their work but are offered their out of pocket expenses.

The day to day work of SIFRE is now conducted by two full time voluntary staff who work from home, and one
part time salaried staff who work from the SIFRE Centre. The following staff have been associated with SIFRE in
the last year.

Hon Executive Officer

(full time voluntary) David Capey

Hon Education and Training Officer
changing to Hon Faiths Officer Cynthia Capey
(full time voluntary)

Assistant to the Faiths Officer

(part time — 30 hours/ week) Anna-Marie Allbones

Hon Faiths Officer (West Suffolk)

(occasional paid) till July 2009 Liz Pichon

Hon Faiths Officer (Waveney)

Rose N t
(occasional paid) ose Norgate

HMD Project Assistant

November 2009 — January 2010 Roxanne Holland

The Board would like to express its gratitude to all staff and volunteers for the work they have done for SIFRE in
this last year. In particular it wishes to name Bernard Jasper and Linda Atkins who help out in the Centre on a
regular basis and whenever cover is required and to Richard Togher who oversees the library.

Board Responsibilities in Respect of the Financial Statements

Company law requires the Board Members of SIFRE to prepare financial statements for each financial year, which
give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of the charitable company at the year-end and of the net
incoming/outgoing resources of the charitable company for the year then ending. In preparing these financial
statements, the Board Members are required to

O Select suitable accounting policies
O Make judgements and estimates that are reasonable and prudent

O State whether applicable accounting standards have been followed, subject to any material departures
disclosed and explained in the financial statements

O Prepare financial statements on a going concern basis unless it is inappropriate to assume that the company
will continue on that basis

The Board Members are responsible for keeping proper accounting records which disclose with reasonable
accuracy at any time the financial position of the charitable company and to enable it to ensure that the financial
statements comply with the Companies Act 1985. They are also responsible for safeguarding the assets of the
charitable company and hence for taking reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other
irregularities.
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External Examiner

In accordance with the requirements of the Companies Act 1985 a resolution proposing that Clive Mees be
reappointed as external examiner of the Company will be put to the Annual General Meeting.

Objectives, Activities and Achievements

The purpose of the charity is to advance public knowledge and understanding of the teachings, beliefs,
traditions and practices of the different religions and philosophies (including their distinctive features and
common ground) of communities in Britain and in particular in Suffolk and East Anglia.

In furtherance of these objectives, the following activities have taken place during the year:-

SIFRE retains its responsive strategy and in the last year it has continued to provide teaching and training service
to its established clients (schools in Suffolk and Norfolk and Essex, the WEA, hospitals, police, Suffolk County
Council, Ipswich Borough Council, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council, Waveney District Council and Suffolk New
College and Lowestoft College) as well as again responding to requests from the Prison Service and the Probation
Service for Diversity Training of staff. There is growing interest from some of the Christian Churches in hearing
about other faiths and in particular our Muslim Tutors have been in great demand.

In Lowestoft and the Waveney District, our SIFRE Circle has continued to be active. Under Rose Norgate’s
leadership, the SIFRE Circle has been meeting regularly and participating in the East meets West study groups in
Beccles. They were involved in Inter-Faith Week activities and in Holocaust Memorial Day in Lowestoft.

In Bury St Edmunds, before her move to Canterbury, Liz Pichon and her group arranged a number of successful
events and their reading group flourishes. Since Liz's departure, Barbara Mayhew and David Hussell have started
to take the initiative in arranging events in West Suffolk.

Our ongoing work with the hospitals and our support for their developing multi-faith Chaplaincies is particularly
important.

The research conducted by Mojlum Khan last year into Muslim experiences and aspirations has been significant
for the local community and this has led to frequent follow-up meetings involving all the interested parties.

SIFRE staff have continued to serve on numerous statutory and voluntary sector committees including the Suffolk
Joint Diversity Working Group; the Mayor of Ipswich's Civic Celebration of Community; East Suffolk Theology
Forum; Ipswich Hospital's Respecting Diversity User Group (including the Hospital's Celebration of Faiths event);
Suffolk Primary Care Trust's Equalities and Diversity Steering Group; Suffolk New College's Equality and Diversity
Group; the Forum of New and Emerging Communities; the Race and Faith Forum; the Waveney Community
Cohesion Partnership; the University Campus Suffolk Equality and Diversity Committee; the CPS Case Review
Panel; and the Police Diversity Board.

SIFRE was involved in the local World Aids Day event, the Mental Health and the Churches/Faith communities
group and was in discussions with Suffolk Mental Health Partnership.

On the first Tuesday of each month, SIFRE hosts a Seniors’ Inter-Faith Tea Party, often at the A Day Adventist
Church. This group helped to present a Forum of Faiths event on ‘Caring for the Elderly’
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During the year SIFRE was responsible for a significant number of events. The following list has been extracted
from our three programmes for Summer, Autumn and Spring.

SUFFOLK INTER-FAITH RESOURCE PROGRAMME FOR 2009 - 2010.

“Shared Stories of the Abrahamic Faiths”

Monthly study groups running throughout Suffolk from 6:00pm to 7:15pm

These Study Group, which started in the autumn of last year continue through this term. Each session
will include an introduction to topics and texts from the Qur’an and Bible led by a Jew, a Muslim and a
Christian, followed by general discussion. This is a great opportunity to share perspectives and deepen
understanding.

Study Group Themes

January How do we see the world? - Creation narratives.

February Mankind, sin and forgiveness. - The story of Adam and Eve.

March Living in this world — the wider community - stories from the
Gospels, the Talmud and the Hadith.

Children of Abraham — the faith communities - complementary or
. conflicting stories?

April . " . .
How can we draw on our religious traditions to benefit society at
large?

Venue January 2009 | February 2009 | March 2009 April 2009

Suffolk Coastal District th th th nd

Bealings (Angela Cobbold Hall) 15 12 12 2

Waveney District th th th th h

Beccles (Quaker Meeting House) 12 9 9 67/ 27

Babergh District th th th th

Bentley (Village Hall) 14 11 11 8

St Edmundsbury and Forest Heath

Districts 14" 11" 11" 1

Bury (Quaker Meeting House)

Ipswich Borough th h th st

Ipswich (SIFRE Centre) 20 17 17 21

Mid Suffolk District th th th st

Needham Market (Christchurch) 13 17 17 21

“Shared Stories of the Abrahamic Faiths Follow Up”

An open “Any Questions” session on Sunday 7" June in the Langston Hall of Christchurch, Tacket
Street, Ipswich starting at 2:30pm and finishing with tea at 4.30pm. The panel will consist of a rich mix
of Faith representatives (Jewish, Christian, Muslim) drawn from the leaders of the various study groups.
No questions will be off limits.

All are welcome whether or not you attended one of the small groups.
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“East meets West in Suffolk — Exploring shared values for a cohesive society”
Monthly study groups open to all have been running throughout Suffolk since Autumn of last year.

Building on the Abrahamic sessions, locality study groups drawing in the wisdom and spirituality of the

Indic faiths are planned for the Autumn/Winter 2009/10.

Themes - The Natural World; Family Roles and Values; The Wider Community

Programme

Venue Autumn Meeting Date 2009

Bealings (Cobbold Memorial Hall) Thursday 24" September at 7:00pm

Beccles (Friends’ Meeting House) Monday 28" September at 6:00pm

Bury St Eds. (Friends Meeting House) | Wednesday 23" September at 6:00pm

Ipswich (SIFRE Centre) Tuesday 29" September at 2:00pm

Spring Meeting Date 2010

Bealings

st th th .
(Cobbold Memorial Hall) Thursday 21 January, 18" February and 25™ March at 7:00pm

Beccles

th nd nd .
(Friends’ Meeting House) Monday 25™ January, 22" February and 22" March at 6:00pm

Bury St Edmunds.
(Friends Meeting House)

Ipswich (SIFRE Centre) Tuesday 26" January, 23™ February and 23" March at 1:00pm

Holocaust Memorial Day 2010 in Ipswich

University Campus Suffolk

Waterfront Building, Neptune Quay, Ipswich

10:00 am till 4:00 pm on 26", 27", 28" January 2010
with a Time of Reflection to be held on

12:00 noon till 1:15pm on Wednesday 27" January
Speakers included Councillors from Ipswich Borough
and Suffolk County Councils

Dramatic Presentation

Statement of Commitment

led by The Worshipful The Mayor of Ipswich, Cllr David Goldsmith

This year was the 65" Anniversary of the liberation of Auschwitz-Birkenau.

Holocaust Memorial Day is a time to remember, honour, work together and listen to voices of the
survivors... before it is too late.

Be part of the Legacy of Hope..

Holocaust Memorial Day 2010 in Lowestoft

Monday 25" January 2010 from 7:00 pm till 8:30 pm

Launch of the commemoration for Holocaust Memorial Day 2010

at St Felix School, Halesworth Road, Southwold, IP18 65D

The theme this year was Legacy of Hope with focus on the ‘Kindertransport’ which brought young
evacuees to Suffolk.

Holocaust Memorial Day — Wednesday 27" January 2010

Commemorations began at Lowestoft Railway Station at 10:30am with a plaque unveiling to
commemorate the arrival of a Kinderstransport train in Lowestoft followed by a light lunch and an
afternoon presentation and discussion at Pontins in Pakefield until 3:00 pm
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“SIFRE Forum of Faiths Meeting” - Wednesday 6™ May 2009 at 7:00pm

The theme of this Forum of Faiths meeting was “What do we mean by Community Cohesion?” There
were some short introductory presentations considering: What is the government’s agenda for society?
What government initiatives are challenging us locally? What kind of society are the faith communities
seeking? What is the glue that binds us together? Who is excluded? There were opportunities during
the evening for discussion.

Lecture Theatre 1 of the Waterfront Building of University Campus Suffolk.

“SIFRE Forum of Faiths Meeting” in Ipswich (21° October 2009) and Lowestoft (28" October 2009)
The theme of this Forum of Faiths meeting was “First Encounters”. We looked at the etiquette and
principles we need to observe when we meet with and entertain peoples of different faiths in our
homes and in public meetings. We also discussed how to behave when entering other people’s places
of worship.

Wednesday 21* October 2009 from 7:00pm to 9:00pm in the Waterfront Building of University Campus
Suffolk.

Wednesday 28™ October 2009 from 12:00pm to 2:00pm in the Council Chamber of the Town Hall,
Lowestoft

“SIFRE Forum of Faiths Meeting”- Tuesday 16" February 2010 from 7:00pm to 9:00pm

The theme of this Forum of Faiths meeting was “Be my Guest”. We looked at the meals and food we
serve when we meet and entertain people of different faiths in our homes and in public meetings. We
reported on work we have done with the County Council around their provision of culturally acceptable
food in schools and public places. Attendees were asked to bring some food and its recipe relating to
their faith/culture. As this event was being held on Shrove Tuesday, we also provided pancakes!

In the Board Room of Suffolk New College.

“A walk in the woods”

Christina Kiernan led a walk in the woods at Brandon including a lunch time picnic on Saturday ot May
starting at 11:00am. This event was hosted by the EEFA Christian/Pagan women’s group but anyone
was welcome (including well behaved dogs.

Otley Hall is hosting:

Monday 11% May A Quiet Day Inspired By Buddhism

from 10:00am to 4:00pm Led by Jnanamitra of the Western Buddhist Order, SIFRE Tutor and
Faiths Officer to the East of England Faiths Agency.

The Buddha became Enlightened under a tree amidst the full richness of nature in early May. Practising
reflection outdoors amidst nature is such a rich experience - please come prepared to be out in the
elements whatever the weather that day - periods of reflective practice will last up to half an hour, and
can be adapted to individual health and mobility. Buddhism is rich in ways of being, whatever your
beliefs - bring your beliefs with you and enjoy being.

“SIFRE’s Beginning of Year Party”

SIFRE’s beginning of Year Party was held on Wednesday 16™ September at 7:00pm in the Board Room
of Suffolk New College (venue to be confirmed). This is the event when we bring together our
Members, Associates and Affiliate Faith and Agency Representatives to hear what SIFRE has achieved
and what it has in store for the coming year. The LSP Faith Representatives and people from other
agencies gave short presentations about their work and their need to have contact with members of
the faith community.

15




“Seniors’ Tea and Talk Meetings”
The tea parties takes place on the first Tuesday of every month, usually at the Seventh Day Adventist
Church in Rope Walk. Please contact Anna-Marie for details of future meetings

SIFRE INTER-FAITH ‘PARTNERSHIP’ EVENTS

Date Event

Reflections on War

Martin Bell, OBE - Unitarian Meeting House, Bury St Edmunds
(Admission free by ticket only from Martin Gienke, martin@gienke.net;
01223882426 or 0845 456 0091)

26 September 2009
3:00pm
Bury St Edmunds

An Abrahamic Study Day — ‘The Story of Creation’
explored from Christian, Jewish and Muslim perspectives.
Bookings through Otley Hall please.

17 October 2009
Otley Hall

NATIONAL INTER-FAITH WEEK — SOME OF THE EVENTS PLANNED IN SUFFOLK

15" November 2009 Harvest of People, St Edmundsbury Cathedral, Bury St Edmunds.

Inter-Faith Market

th
18" November 2009 Lowestoft College, Lowestoft.

Inter-Faith Celebration

th
20" November 2009 Heath Road Hospital Chapel, Ipswich.

21* November 2009 ‘Places of Worship’ Open Day

LAVENHAM PARISH CHURCH - Lenten Course (at 10:00am.

22™ February Hinduism — Purvi Fadia and Sanjaya Martin Spettigue

1% March Buddhism — Jnanamitra Emmett

8" March Paganism — Prudence Jones

15" March Islam — Ahmed EI Sharkawy

22" March Judaism — Elizabeth Sugarman

21* March Mayor’s Civic Celebration of Community — Wolsey Theatre at 3:00pm

Our inter-faith handbook remains one of our flag ship products. The new fourth edition, re-titled ‘A Handbook of
Faiths’, produced and published in conjunction with the Festival Shop in Birmingham, continues to sell well.

Our redesigned game ‘Diversity’, available in a smart A4 sized box with a folding A3 sized playing mat, has been
purchased by all sorts of organisations from all parts of the UK

SIFRE is only as successful as those who work for it as staff and tutors make it and the Board would like to
acknowledge the parts played by an incredible number of people over the last year.

Financial Review

The financial position of SIFRE remains sound. Up to and including this year, SIFRE has received core funding from
Suffolk County Council to pay its salaried staff. Although staff are paid according to the NJC pay scales, that we
did not replace the 2 salaried part-time staff at the beginning of the calendar year has helped to counter the
increase in salaries and the required subsidy from SIFRE’s other income has been unnecessary this year. All of
SIFRE’s trading and teaching activities are self funding and generate sufficient overheads to also cover the costs
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relating to administration and the running the office. Income received from membership subscriptions is mostly
consumed in the costs associated with preparation and posting of members mailings.

Accounts are prepared for the year 1% April to 31* March. This year, SIFRE’s total funds have increased from £45K
to over £62K. This is due to the reduction in the salary bill.

Expected income to subsidise Holocaust Memorial Day was not forthcoming this year and SIFRE contributed £700
to the running costs of the day.

In partnership with ISCRE and SAVO, SIFRE is involved with the MECAN Project —funded by Capacity Builders’
Modernisation Programme. SIFRE share of this funding has been used to remodel our faiths database (2008 -
2009), to reinvigorate the Forum of Faiths (2009 — 2010) and to update our earliest publications (2010 - 2011).

It is the aim of SIFRE to have general reserves sufficient to cover expenditure for a forward period of three
months. At a minimum SIFRE needs to maintain general reserves that are sufficient to meet legal liabilities in the
event of SIFRE's dissolution. Based on actual expenditure for 2009-2010 this equates to a desired reserve of
£12K.As at 31° March 2009, it has retained reserves of £30,000.

The Board would like to register its appreciation to Suffolk County Council for their ongoing financial support. It
would also like to thank University Campus Suffolk for providing accommodation and associated service at no cost
to SIFRE.

The Future

In 2008, the Department of Communities and Local Government published a document — ‘Face to Face and Side
by Side’ — which encouraged local authorities at all levels to interact with their indigenous faith communities and
which led to various offers of funding to engineer government aspirational changes. This has been compounded
by the government’s PREVENT strategy which aims to counter the possible development of violent extremism in
our faith communities. SIFRE’s staff and Board have been anguishing as to whether any of this is part of their
remit as specified in their Aims and Objectives laid out in their founding documents and much quoted on past
publications. Whilst deliberating on such issues, SIFRE has none the less been doing those things it believes in. It
has been running study groups all around the county and it played significant role in organising and running
events during National Inter-Faith Week (even though this week was inspired by ‘Face to Face and Side by Side’.
You will find reports on these events elsewhere in this report.

This last year has however been a year of waiting; waiting for the outcome of the Boundary Committee
recommendation on the future governance of Suffolk and the impact this might have on the role of SIFRE in the
possible new structure. Waiting for this news has had indirectly affected SIFRE’s staffing level. In January of last
year, SIFRE lost Anne Spalding to NHS Suffolk and Vinaya Kulkarni to Suffolk County Library. The Board deferred
making any replacements until it knew the future governance of Suffolk. The Credit Crunch and its possible
implication on future funding has also been a matter of concern; we awaited the post General Election period to
hear what drastic cuts might be made in the funding of the voluntary and community sector.

SIFRE survived 2009 with a reduced staff but nevertheless managed to present a very acceptable programme of
events for all of those interested in inter-faith issues.

2010 is presenting SIFRE with many fresh challenges. We now know that Suffolk County Council and the District
Councils will remain but we are still awaiting the outcome of the imminent financial reviews being implemented
by our new coalition government. More significantly, SIFRE learnt at the end of January that its core funding from
Suffolk County Council was to be replaced by funding through Service Level Agreements.

When the Board met to discuss this change, it decided that it did not want to go down this route. It saw that SLA
funding would predetermine some of SIFRE’s activities without giving it sufficient uncommitted income to pay the
salaries of core administrative staff who in future years would be required to take over from those who are
presently acting in full time voluntary roles. It therefore resolved to move forward without seeking or accepting
restrictive funding and to be ongoingly guided by SIFRE’s Aims and Objectives as specified in its Memorandum.

The Board has agreed that as of April 1%, SIFRE will cease most of its financial activities and become a wholly
voluntary inter-faith group — it will in effect return to its roots and its administrative activities will diminish. EEFA
(The East of England Faiths Agency C.I.C.) will become responsible for its teaching / training service for the
educational, public and private sectors and for selling the Handbook of Faiths and the Diversity Game. Provided
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that its trading is not adversely affected by our current financial climate, EEFA hopes to be able to support SIFRE
by passing on some of its trading profits.

SIFRE will concentrate on nurturing its study groups and further developing its Forum of Faiths. It will continue to
be a membership organisation. It will foster the growth of its Faith Officer Team and it will endeavour to continue
to have a presence in County, District and other sector committees and panels whenever and wherever input is
requested. It will continue to offer support to the Faith Reps serving on County and Local Strategic Partnerships.
It is hoped that it will be able to provide, on a casual basis, volunteer speakers to voluntary groups who have little
or no funds at their disposal. (These groups — churches, cubs, scouts, etc - have previously been subsidised by
SIFRE)

Its reduced administrative control will remain in the hands of its Board but the Board can become more
representative of the mix of faiths which make up the membership because none of them will be employees of
SIFRE (Charity Law and SIFRE’s Memorandum and Articles preclude employees from becoming Trustee Directors
of SIFRE). Hopefully the general activities of SIFRE will become responsive to the will of the members and
associates and affiliate groups of SIFRE who attend the Forums of Faiths.

Since 2001, the East of England Faiths Agency (EEFA) which was nurtured by SIFRE and is now a free standing
Community Interest Company, has been offering teaching / training out of county, within the East of England
Region and further afield. From April 1** EEFA will take over this provision within Suffolk also. It hopes to be
employing those tutors who were previously used by SIFRE to deliver the teaching / training and thus consolidate
the regional provision of this service. It will also handle the sale of the game and handbook and other
publications for SIFRE. As a Community Interest Company, EEFA is required to plough back any trading profit it
makes into the development of the Company and it will donate a percentage of any profit, proportional to the
number of Suffolk based assignments it takes on, to SIFRE.

Over the years, SIFRE’s range of activities and involvements has been increasing. Besides running an extensive
teaching and training programme, running study groups and organising Forum of Faiths meetings, its staff serve
on some 18 interagency committees. They have found it increasingly challenging to attend to all of these
commitments. The change that will take place on 1* April will let both SIFRE and EEFA consolidate their activities.
The Board of SIFRE see all of this as a liberating step and they feel confident that this will ensure the ongoing
existence of an organisation with a near 20 year track record.

The Board wishes to express its gratitude to the staff of University Campus Suffolk who have made us so
welcome, to the members of Suffolk New College / UCS Estates team who are always friendly and helpful and to
our new landlords at University Campus Suffolk for their willingness to continue to accommodate us.

3 Copey

Dr W David Capey.(Hon Treasurer).
4™ July 2010.
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Inter-Faith Week in Suffolk — 15™ - 21* November 2009
by Cynthia Capey, Hon. Faiths Officer of Suffolk Inter-Faith Resource

s Communities

[ and Local Goverrment
og®

John Denham launches Inter-Faith Week at the Cynthia demonstrates the Diversity Game at
Queen Elizabeth Il Conference Centre the National Launch on 12™ November

The first National Inter-Faith Week was held in England and Wales from 15" to 21°' November 2009.
Scotland has held one for the past few years but at a different time. The 2009 National Launch took
place at the Queen Elizabeth Il Conference Centre in Westminster on 12th November. Cynthia and
David Capey attended this event and were delighted to see how much interest there was in the SIFRE
Diversity Game which was on display.

In Suffolk there were daily events throughout the week, beginning on
Sunday 15" with a Harvest of People in the Cathedral Centre, Bury St.
Edmunds. This county launch of the week was attended by around 50
people from the following faiths — Baha’i, Buddhist, Christian, Hindu, Jew,
Muslim and Sikh, by Cathedral Staff, by representation from Churches
Together in Suffolk and by Faith Representatives of three Suffolk LSPs. The
Dr Sushil Soni and Strategic Board of Suffolk Community Cohesion and Inclusion Partnership,

Prajot Kaur St. Edmundsbury Borough Council, Ipswich Borough Council and Suffolk
Constabulary were also represented.

It was a very informative event in an informal style, which gave people the
opportunity to introduce themselves, their communities and their roles in
an atmosphere which encouraged closer personal encounter and dialogue.

It was also an occasion to celebrate the development of inter-faith work in
Bury under the leadership of Liz Pichon and to make a presentation to her
LSP Faith Reps —Revd.  as she leaves West Suffolk College to take up a post as Senior Lecturer at
Paul Daltry and Carol Christchurch University, Canterbury.

Mansell

The event concluded with a shared recitation of passages from “Mental Fight” by Ben Okri, a poem
which celebrates the “diverse genius of the human race, its rich tapestry of difference” and challenges
individuals to “remake their mental and spiritual world” if they are to participate in positive ways to the
creation of a new world order.

After tea, some of the attendees stayed on to join the Cathedral Community for Evensong in the
Cathedral. The service included prayers for deeper understanding and closer co-operation between
faiths.
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Liz Pichon receives
a leaving present

Revd Canon Charles
Jenkin (The Bishop's
Adviser on Inter-Faith
Issues and Jnanamitra
Emmett (Buddhist and
EEFA’s Faiths Officer

Councillor David
Goldsmith is introduced
to the Diversity Game

| B

SIFRE Staff, Members
and friends with the
Mayor and Mayoress of
Ipswich

On Monday the Mayor and Mayoress of Ipswich, Councillor David and Mrs
Sue Goldsmith, were welcomed to an Open Day in the SIFRE Centre by a
smaller but similarly diverse group of SIFRE members and visitors.

This Mayoral visit gave us the opportunity to recall the launch of SIFRE 18
years ago in the presence of the then Mayor, Councillor Ken Wilson and to
acknowledge the interest shown by subsequent Mayors particularly in our
first publications “Faiths in Focus in Ipswich and Suffolk” and “Finding our
Way and Sharing our Stories”. These books have been followed by many
other SIFRE publications on particular themes, but these first ones are now
due to be rewritten themselves to reflect the increasing diversity of our
local community.

Tuesday and Wednesday gave opportunities to people to participate in
“East West Dialogue” in Hadleigh Library, Debenham Community Centre
and Pettistree Village Hall. We also had the opportunity to test out the
suitability of venues, the effectiveness of various communication and
publicity systems, and the actual level of commitment to community
cohesion activities from people connected to statutory bodies. For
example, the Hadleigh event brought together a member of the Safer
Neighbourhood Team, the LSP Faith Representative, the LEA Advisor for
Religious Education, Humanist and Muslim representatives on Suffolk
SACRE, together with Buddhist, Christian, Hindu and Jewish SIFRE tutors
for a very fruitful discussion stimulated by various challenges emerging
from Diversity. The attendance at the other two locality events was
limited, but nevertheless offered several possibilities for positive follow-
up.

On Wednesday at Lowestoft College there was an Inter-Faith Exhibition in
the Foyer and in Student Services supported by members of local faith
groups which generated much positive interaction with students and staff.
On the same day, Highpoint Prison had an Open Day for invited guests as
part of a Diversity Week. Those who attended from SIFRE were very
impressed with the positive attitude of the Prison establishment towards
those in its care and with the various opportunities offered to the
prisoners for personal development. SIFRE provided some exhibition
materials and these were on display on the Chaplaincy area.

Ipswich Hospital Multi-Faith Chaplaincy held its annual service of
Celebration on Friday in the Post-Graduate Lecture Room, attended by the
Mayor and Mayoress. Members of staff, both medical and administrative,
as well as Chaplaincy team, volunteers and supporters attended and
contributed to the Celebration on the theme of Light. Readings and music
from various faiths helped to create a peaceful and contemplative
atmosphere for all. There then followed the dedication of the new Multi-
faith garden, beautifully laid out in an oriental style, including a labyrinth,
and watched over by a Buddha figure.

There were other events during the week which were happening anyway but which were able to
include an inter-faith perspective. One such was the annual Forum of Suffolk Coastal LSP at Snape
Maltings on Wednesday. SIFRE was able to have a stall there. Another event was a Mental Health
Conference on Thursday at Kesgrave Community Centre to which SIFRE contributed a talk on
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“Spirituality and Mental Health in a Diverse Society” and we were also involved in leading a workshop.

The regular meeting of the Strategic Board of Suffolk Community Cohesion and Inclusion Partnership
included time for a session of “Diversity” - an experience rather than a game, it was said, which enabled
members of the group to share their professional insights, gained from hands-on experience, on topics
like the life-style and perspectives of the Traveller Gypsy community, for example.

On Saturday the Buddhist Centre was open. This was a great opportunity to see round the new
premises in Friars Bridge Rd. and to listen to a series of introductory talks on the Origins of Buddhism,
Buddhist Principles and Ethics, Meditation and so on. We hope that this example of Open House might
be followed by other faith groups in future years.

And so to Lowestoft where the week ended fittingly, as it had begun in Bury St. Edmunds, with a
shared meal. Rose Norgate, the SIFRE Co-ordinator in Waveney describes the “Dinner and Diversity”
event..

Here in Suffolk we are fortunate in having a very well established interfaith body, known as Suffolk
Inter-Faith Resource. It is a charitable company, based at the University Campus Suffolk, in Ipswich, and
is dedicated to promoting knowledge and understanding between people of different faiths and
cultures.

We have a local branch of SIFRE, as it is known, here in Lowestoft. This group of friends from different
faiths (known as a SIFRE circle) decided to mark the special week with an evening of hospitality and an
opportunity for invited guests to try their hand at playing a game devised by the co-founder of SIFRE.
The game, Diversity, is a board game, along the lines of Monopoly, but instead of acquiring properties,
the players acquire knowledge and insight into the beliefs and customs of others. Since it was devised
by Cynthia Capey when she was laid up with a broken ankle, it has become a well established training
tool for diversity and equality issues, and is available from various educational sources, including the
Festival Shop and the SIFRE centre

Lowestoft’s Mayor, Councillor. Malcolm Cherry and his wife, Yvonne, were guests of honour at the
event on Saturday 21°* November, and several police members of Safer Neighbourhood teams also took
part, along with representatives of Lowestoft International Support Group and players from a wide
range of faith backgrounds. Lively conversation during the shared hot supper beforehand created a
very warm and open atmosphere for the game and encouraged people to share their understandings
about some of the deepest and most important aspects of life. Mayor Cherry commented that he was
pleased to have learned that interfaith activities promote understanding within a faith as well as
between faiths. This became apparent when the Buddhist player explained that her branch of
Buddhism was not the one described in the game. It is taken for granted that Christianity takes many
outward forms in the different denominations around the town but it may not be so obvious that other
faiths have their variations too. These differences need not be a source of discord or difficulty, but are
reflections of the culture and history of individual’s lives. For many of us they are fascinating, as they
touch on the things that matter most - family life and values, and how we view illness and the end of
life.

The common core of all the major faiths was evident in the series of posters around the hall, illustrating
some of the many versions of the Golden Rule - Do unto others as you would have them do to you.

Rose Norgate, SIFRE Circle Coordinator; Tel.01502 712369/work 502230

A footnote from the Indic language librarian at the County Library:

"We had a special display from 16 Nov to 24 Nov in the library and the older people’s group in the
library played diversity game on 12 Nov. Many thanks to SIFRE for lending the display and the diversity
game to the library for the Interfaith Week display and activity. Marion, the County Library Manager
asked to convey her thanks to you. Thanks to Anna-Marie for bringing the diversity game here. The
group enjoyed playing the diversity game, picked some information leaflets and had a chance to speak
to Anna-Marie."
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Report on Abrahamic “Shared Stories”
SIFRE Study Groups, Autumn/Winter 2009/9

For many years now, SIFRE's wide-range of inter-faith activities has included study of parallel or complementary
texts from Islam, Judaism and Christianity, involving people with a special interest in this subject. Building on this
earlier work, in September 2008 we launched a major study programme involving ordinary people of different
faiths right across Suffolk, using study materials around the theme of “Shared Stories” of the Abrahamic faiths
specially compiled by SIFRE for these groups.

8 monthly study groups were arranged for each district and borough council area, in Beccles, Bentley, Bury St.
Edmunds, Little Bealings, Ipswich, Mildenhall and Needham Market. Each group had a Jew, a Muslim and a
Christian, as co-leaders, including Muslim Imams from Suffolk prisons, a Jewish Rabbi/ University Chaplain, the
Senior Jewish Chaplain to the Armed Forces, Christian clergy and laity of various denominations.

The meetings were held from 6-7.15pm to enable teachers and other professional people to attend, and to
enable people to keep other evening engagements if necessary.

Participants (around 150) included Baha’i, Hindu, Humanist, Jewish (Liberal, Progressive, Orthodox and secular),
Muslim (Sunni and Shia), Pagan, Sikh, Christians (Anglican, Baptist, Methodist, Mormon, Russian Orthodox,
Roman Catholic, Quaker, Unitarian and United Reformed Church). The venues included Quaker Meeting Houses,
Church Halls, Village Halls, the Cathedral Library, a Middle School and the SIFRE Centre.

SIFRE’s work around the Abrahamic traditions sits within a world-wide movement known as Scriptural Reasoning.
It started within universities but has been taken up by various other institutions and grass root groups and there
is a growing network of practitioners.

The study of parallel, complementary or conflicting texts, can form a basis for the exploration of national
identities and aspirations, and can enable participants to discern what helps or hinders the development of a
healthy community life built on shared values. The methodology is being applied to the teaching of citizenship to
young people.

The Suffolk course has given participants basic knowledge about the Abrahamic faiths and presented
opportunities for them to ask difficult questions without causing offence. It has provided those living in rural
areas with the chance to meet people who might not normally cross their paths, to abandon stereotypical views,
and to feel more confident when they come across people from different religious or cultural backgrounds in the
future. It has made a significant contribution to community cohesion.

The sessions have meant a steep learning curve for most people, but they have shared their delight at being
exposed to the teaching and insights of some very knowledgeable and gracious teachers. There has been a
growing sense of amazement at how much there is in common between these three Abrahamic traditions and a
feeling of enrichment where the stories have differed, because valuable new insights have been gained.

A final session was held on 7" June in Ipswich to provide an opportunity for leaders and participants from the
different groups to share their experiences and to deal with questions.

Various points were emphasised:

e The groups had broken the ice and given participants the confidence to talk to people from other religious
backgrounds.

e The groups had taught people a great deal but had also been enjoyable and fun

e Participants had become more informed, and thought more deeply, about their own faiths

e Participants had gained greater awareness of the common ground between the faiths but could also
appreciate and respect the differences.

e The need for many more people to become involved in such studies was stressed.

e The question of the relevance of such studies to young people was raised. They would need contextualising
within young people’s own experience.

e The reluctance of some Jews and Muslims to join the groups was because they did not feel confident to
answer questions about their faith, and were afraid of misrepresenting it. Christians on the whole seemed
less worried about this.
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e Some of the facilitators were uncertain how closely they had to stick to the set programme, but gradually
gained the confidence to use the background materials as guidelines and to break away from them when
appropriate for their group.

e The huge significance of variations between translations of both Bible and Qur’an was noted and the
importance of knowing the original languages became clear. (In the production of some of our materials we
are indebted to Marlies ter Borg, whose groundbreaking book published in Dutch of parallel passages from the
Bible and Koran has been made available in English on the internet. However, other translations of the Bible
would have been preferred)

e It was appreciated that we worship the same God and our ethical teaching is similar. Wecan learn from
each other and work together in the community.

e However

o The most important point was the huge problem created by the ignorance of Jews and Christians about
Mohammed. This must be rectified!

e (The Qur’anis later than the Jewish Bible and the Gospels and includes stories of the prophets and Jesus).

e The participants are generally determined to build on what they have learnt.

e There will be follow-up visits to synagogues and mosques

e The groups will continue in one way or another, addressing the ignorance aboutt Mohammed, doing further
studies on “Abrahamic” traditions, and including a dialogue with Indic faiths.

e The locality groups will make links with the various Faith reps on LSPs.

e The materials are being edited and offered to Suffolk schools eg There is a proposal to do follow on work in
Bury at 6" form level using some of this Abrahamic material for a Religion and Citizenship accredited Course.

e Links with local Muslims in Bury St. Edmunds and Waveney will be consolidated.

e One or two people from Norwich and Colchester participated in the Suffolk series — they are planning to
replicate it in their own areas.

e SIFRE has been invited to set up similar Abrahamic study groups in the Netherlands, through our various
contacts there including Marlies ter Borg.

Babergh group met in Bentley Village Hall - 12 participants (a small but very interesting mixed group)
Forest Heath group met initially in Riverside Middle School, Mildenhall — 10 participants

Ipswich group met in SIFRE Centre — 20 participants

Mid-Suffolk group met in Christchurch Hall, Needham Market — 26 participants

St. Edmundsbury group met in Bury Cathedral Library initially — 18 participants

Suffolk Coastal group met in Angela Cobbold Hall, Little Bealings — 28 participants

Waveney group met in Friends Meeting House, Beccles — 31 participants

Forest Heath and St. Edmundsbury groups merged in December and transferred to the Friends’ Meeting House,
Bury St. Edmunds. Further work relating to this study is envisaged for Forest Heath Area.

Themes

1. What do we mean by Abrahamic? Who are “People of the Book”?
Our holy books: their origin and use.
Tanakh and Torah; Christian Bible, Old and New Testaments; Qur’an.
How should we treat each other’s texts?

2. What do we mean by “God”? What can we know of God?
How is God revealed? How do we relate to God?
What is the purpose of life? The “End” story.

3. Who was Abraham? How do our texts portray him and his sons?
The story behind the Haj. Its relationship with Rosh Hashanah and Remembrance Sunday.
A feminist reading of the text.
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4. God’s other servants. Prophets and lawgivers.
Stories of Moses, Jesus and Mohammed.
How do we see each other’s key figures?

5. How do we see the world? The broader picture.
Creation narratives. Their impact on our attitude to the environment.
The significance of myth and poetry within religious traditions.

6. Mankind, sin and forgiveness.
The story of Adam and Eve. lts relevance to gender issues today.
Why is there no original sin in the Jewish and Muslim versions?

7. Children of Abraham — the faith communities
Complementary or conflicting stories?
How can we deal with discordance?

8. Stories from the Gospels, the Talmud and the Hadith.
Living in this world — the wider community
Faith in Society.

Tutors included: Manwar Ali, Masen Barakat, Shan Barclay, Revd Barbara Bilston, Canon Chris Burdon, Canon
Sylvia Chapman, Michael Easton, Ahmed El Sharkarwy, Rabbi Yehuda Fishman, Arlene Haigh, Revd Peggy Heim,
Parul Jalal, Mojlum Khan, Jenny Lawrence, Beverley Levy, Elahe Mojdehi, Revd John Peck, Elizabeth Sugarman,
Dom Anthony Sutch and Revd Malcolm Weisman.
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SIFRE TAKES DIVERSITY TO HOLLAND

In mid March, a group from SIFRE spent the week-end in Holland at the School for Peace, at
the Monastic Community St Lioba , Egmond-Binnen, Netherlands. They were joined by
members of the community and local members of other faiths to share their experiences and
aspirations. The Revd Malcolm Weisman celebrated part of the Shabbat Friday evening service
at the community’s evening prayers and Janus van Helvert chanted the Lotus Sutra in the
community’s Mass on Sunday
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